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BARRY’S GOT TALENT

Ex-International walker BARRY INGARFIELD – who along with fellow former Internationals GEORGE NIBRE and BILL SUTHERLAND – formed the trio whose published thoughts stirred the Think Tank into action, has other talents.  A noted bar room and night club crooner, Barry’s had an audition for ‘Britain’s Got Talent’. He awaits the outcome but if selected to appear Barry says, “If I get on I’ll certainly give race walking a mention”.
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A SHARPE LITTLE LIST   

Following a report in our last issue about that woeful turnout in the inaugural Essex Indoor AAA Championship by race walkers of whom just 3 entered (though more than entered , 4, stated they’d missed the closing date) DAVE SHARPE phoned-up with his views about the Essex County AAA Outdoor 3,000 metres Championship.  Said Dave, “I’ve calculated that there are 22 walkers who could enter this Championship event, and it’s reasonable to assume that we could get a minimum of 15 from my list”. In Act 1 of The Mikado Pooh Bah sings that he has ‘a little list’ of names who “never would be missed”.  Well Dave’s list contains names of folk who would very much be missed!  Every year Dave runs around with application forms for all walkers, and not just for those in his own Club.  Last year saw a poor advert for Essex walking as most stayed away from their own County Championship.  Dave was critical about aspects of that and stated, “Two out of 3 cups that were due to be presented on the podium were not brought back”.  Here we have a crowd and we need to showcase race walking as a well supported event, so Dave’s 2009 arithmetic adds up.  It appears that completing a simple form and mailing it off with a cheque before a stated deadline is a difficult task for most.  In many parts of the UK (in fact most) race walking is now totally extinct with the sport now active only in outposts – of which Essex remains one for the time being.  Hon. Ed. does not believe that walking can be ‘saved’ in Essex....only that by supporting what we do have, it can be ‘prolonged’ that bit longer – during which time we must hope that something might just ‘turn-up’.  That’s an honest assessment, backed up by a number of contributors who have predicted a near total demise in under a decade.  But we can help to prolong out discipline – so let’s draw a line under that fiasco of the 3,000m Indoor Championship walk and positively turn the corner at the Outdoor 3,000m version of the same event.  So let’s see all of those 22 on Dave’s list entered.
CLOSING DOWN

Retail giant AMOS SEDDON is pulling out of the sports goods business.  At the RWA National 10, Amos reported that he had 4 pairs left, after which the shutters would be coming down for good.  Many former customers will be forever grateful to Amos for his personal service and competitive prices for quality goods.

TRASHED BY TRASH

Vandals have broken into Ilford AC’s Summer Headquarters – the large portacabin at Cricklefields Stadium track. As well as theft, what was left was trashed.  Ilford will have to now serve their teas/snacks etc, from the nearby Ilford AC Social Club.

COMMENT RE TRASHING OF ILFORD’S SUMMER CLUBHOUSE

Former distance International of note ED SHILLABEER writes, “We have all let Mammon take over the void left by our failure to instil the Love of Christ (from which flows integrity and good behaviour) into our Youth, that’s what’s happening.

Edbanger (sent using Blackberry from Orange)

END OF A LONG ROAD
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A decision has been taken to end the long-established Ilford Christmas 10K at Chigwell Row over a course which COLIN YOUNG described as “no billiard table”.  The late JOHN HEDGETHORNE decided to halt the much loved Chelmsford-to-Southend 20 Miles race and stated, “It’s better to finish an event the year before the occident than the year afterwards”.  This is the situation at Chigwell Row, as in the last few years, more complaints from competitors have been heard.  People are also staying away – maybe about their own safety concern? Maybe on account of the earlier starting time?  It’s been moved from Saturday afternoon to Sunday morning...and then earlier and earlier to try and race when less traffic is about.  The race started in December 1972 and has survived 36 years (well 35 really as heavy snow forced a cancellation on one occasion).  The main race attracted fields in the 60s as its heyday with over 20 more appearing in YAG supporting events.  Great times – great memories!
READERS EMAIL

Subject: Competition Time


Following on from the photos taken at Picketts Lock on Saturday can I ask just who was the first walker to finish?  I am concerned that the action of the first man over the line left a lot to be desired and leaves a question as to what the judges saw.


Disheartened walker, Carshalton


(Name and Address supplied).

SUBJECT
THINK TANK OLYMPIC, 2012 DEVELOPMENT MEETING SUNDAY 15TH FEB 2009 PICKETTS LOCK 2.00 pm

With reference to the Think Tank meeting, the agenda discussed included the following issues as a result of the previous meeting at Newmarket on the 16th of November 2008. A summary follows:

Minute’s silence for Jerry EVERETT

Apologies for absence Peter MARLOW /Shaun LIGHTMAN

Dave AINSWORTH has stood down from the steering group ‘Think Tank’ for Personal Reasons.

1.
The R.W.A. should recommend now the potential/up and coming/current International walkers abroad for races to gain experience.  The current squad of Olympic hopefuls will be the main priority.

Continued development by sending these walkers to training camps / altitude / and the like for varying periods of time.  These walkers are notably Jo JACKSON, Dan KING, Dom KING, Scott DAVIS, Ben WEIRS, Luke FINCH, Mark O’KANE, Alex WRIGHT and Tom BOSWORTH.

These walkers via their coaches will be notified of the ‘Think Tank’ remit/aims/objectives Time standards mentioned for the European Cup.

2.
Cultivation of New Blood from any means available.  Persons with aptitude for event to be found, crossing over from other sports into walking.  Matters discussed and Media coverage.

3.
Increase/Improve finance and funding/Sponsorship. Olympic Grants, local authority, County Council funding/aid.  This was identified as a priority to support the walkers.  Efforts are in hand to contact various bodies/celebrity persons.  The New Press/Media Officer John CONSTANDINOU to be contacted/consulted forthwith.

4.
Seriously improve and Increase Press/Media coverage. Change the Corporate Image of Sport. Meeting with New Head of UK Athletics Charles Van Commenee. Appointing Development  Officers for walking in Regions through UK, feasibility of this of this discussed.  Models of excellence currently included TONBRIDGE/REDCAR/LEICESTER.  Urgent priority for Think Tank delegates/Events Coach, Andi DRAKE to meet the UK Athletics New Head in the near future to clarify funding/issues.  Awaiting replies from UK Athletics.

5.
Training days/weekends with coaches/mentors/gurus/past and present.  Motivational figures.  Regional and National Coaching.  Improving Environment for walkers.  A suitable Training Day, for Olympic Seminar 2012 was possibly Sunday the 17th May 2009, venue to be decided. Chigwell Police Sports Club is a possible venue and is available.  However, the following week is an International race where most UK walkers will attend.  Walkers past and present to be invited to discuss matters of issue/development.

6.
Supplementary/Miscellaneous Issues, walking at other sports/athletics meetings, youth development.  New Director of Racewalking full time at Leeds Carnegie Andi DRAKE to possibly attend next meeting of Think Tank to give presentation on new role.  National Walking Coach remit/clarification and development plan for potential OLYMPIC Walkers and for the future. Mike Fox role discussed within the walking set up. Bill SUTHERLAND raised issues in respect to contact/drugs/time standards, this would be discussed with Peter MARLOW.  Finally, Barry INGARFIELD suggested an Action Plan for the immediate future.  The priorities being the identification of potential Olympic walkers as outline in Minute One above, and urgent funding for those walkers.

The principal aims/objectives of this meeting is to assist the RWA and achieving a full complement of walkers to the 2012 London Olympics.  Next meeting for Think Tank to be decided.  One Aim, One Goal, Walk the Dream.

Respectfully submitted,  

George Nibre.

KEITH READ RIP

True race walking stalwart KEITH READ took his leave of us on Tuesday 17th February after being admitted to hospital with serious illness.  Illness had been part of his life for some while, as his wife had been unwell, so resulting in the Sussex-based judge reducing his officiating appearances.

A former RWA Southern Area President and long-serving (and also controversial) Honorary RWA Southern Area Judges Secretary, he believed passionately in the ‘A’ race code.  However his support for that did not prevent him from adjudicating ‘B’ races despite considering them not to be proper races (as numerous listeners in his company heard over many years).  He won the Postmen’s-in-Uniform title and several other Post Office/Civil Service races.  In the colours of his former Club (SWC) he became Centurion No. 547 at Surrey’s Ewhurst 100 Miles in June 1975 when he clocked an excellent 19 hours 20 minutes and 21 seconds.  Repeated today it’d make him our UK Champion! Chief Judge Keith was fabled for his verbose pre-race instructions; which usually went on longer than the pre-fight harangue before the bell in boxing. On one occasion at the now defunct Sunday morning Southend 5 Miles in Thorpe Bay a sizeable field was on the start line when Chief Judge Keith commenced his speech.  Latecomer BRIAN ARMSTRONG then screeched to the line in his car, jumped out and changed at the back of his car while somebody helped him get numbered-and-pinned.  Brian just got himself onto the back line of the field as Keith’s speech was drawn to a close.

Keith has a soft spot for Essex and despite moving to Sussex he continued supporting races in our County, hardly ever missing a Basildon event.  Many readers will have had arguments with Keith over the years, but we’re sure that they’re now all forgotten – life’s too short for rows.  At a RWA Southern Area meeting Keith once held up a copy of Essex Walker and tore it in half, denouncing it as “that rag”. We turned it into our advantage, for in our next edition, we described Essex Walker as a “ripping-good READ”.  He later became one of our greatest supporters.  Keith actually ran the London Marathon 10 years ago as ‘unattached’ so proving that he’d retained a fair degree of his noted fitness.  To his family we extend our condolence on the passing of one who was a formidable competitor at all distances, from sprints to 100 Miles, who then worked tirelessly for our sport in his officiating capacities.  DA.

KEITH READ TRIBUTE

Said LAURENCE DORDOY, “He was a gentleman with forthright views. He always  told it as he saw it”.

TRIBUTE TO KEITH READ

Writes ED SHILLABEER, “He’ll be sorely missed”.
...........................................................................
RWA SOUTHERN AREA
(+ESSEX) CHAMPIONSHIP 20K

This is booked for the Ford Sports & Social Club, Gardners Lane South, Basildon, Essex. SS14 3AP.  The post code is given as it helps those using computerised route finding facilities.  The date is Saturday 1st August commencing at 2 pm.  Please ring-fence this date in your diaries now, as we’ll be seeking a good field and also many helpers from those who will not be walking.

EMAILS RESPECTED SUPER-VET

ARTHUR THOMSON

I now find myself among those with a vested interest in the matter (no pun intended) having received cards for the first time in the UK in both of my two most recent races, at Monks Hill and Victoria Park, though I’m totally unaware of any change in my action.   I have often wondered whether the high rate of disqualifications might be directed at Veterans in particular as a result of the feeling among many that the high proportion of Vets in walking puts youngsters off taking up the sport – in any case they should be putting something back into the sport by officiating instead.

The real problem though is, I agree, with the absurd definition we are now lumbered with. A big part of the problem is the false claim by many officials, said to be based on ‘bio-mechanics’, that it is impossible to break contact when complying with the bent knee part of the rule.  I cannot find any scientific justification for this claim, though I do have some knowledge of mechanics of machines, having employed for many years as a Chartered Engineer in the aerospace business, analysing the dynamics of mechanisms installed in aircraft and spacecraft including the Space Shuttle.  In fact it is perfectly easy to jump on every stride using the ankle.  This is what is done to produce the ‘drive’ and ‘float’ phase that some coaches love to bang on about.  After all leaping is permitted in the rules as long as it is not visible to the human eye.

Some also claim that statistics show that individuals with a bent knee action perform better under ‘B’ rules than ‘A’ rules.  Surprise surprise! Of course they can go faster if it isn’t actually hurting to straighten their knee fully, but are they necessarily getting any advantage? Are they breaking contact, which most agree is the primary criterion? I think that unlikely if they are Veterans, because few Vets can go fast enough for contact not to be visible to a trained human judge’s eye!

All this could be covered by pressing for a change in the IAAF rule to relax the straight-knee part of the rule so that it ONLY applied to those whose cadence was too fast for the contact part of the rule to be visible to the human eye.  It might need a separate definition though to eliminate ‘creeping’ where the knee is never even nearly straightened while maintaining contact.  This works for some because it can give a very long stride while maintaining contact.

Personally I would be happiest for judges to use video cameras, with the evidence there for all to see, but then it might be said to downgrade the skill of the job.

Regards to all,    Arthur Thomson.
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P.S. Did Peter Marlow really suggest that Vets should boycott ‘A’ races?

BEST WISHES FROM 
THE READERS

We send our best wishes to Centurion and International Distance walker KEVIN MARSHALL on his marriage to FRANCES at Clare in Suffolk on Saturday 25th April. We wish the happy couple many happy and enjoyable years to come.
ESSEX ATHLETE ON THE SLIDE

Canvey Island Centurion GEORGE BEECHAM MBE was instrumental in those early days of champion decathlete DEAN MACEY providing coaching and encouragement.  Dean’s days as an athlete are up – but he hopes to reach another Olympics, for he’s in our Bobsleigh Squad who are training hard for the next Winter Games.
ADVISES PETER CASSIDY

The dates for the Woodford Green Open Meetings this year are, provisionally:

9th June


(3000m)

7th July

 

(3000m)

4th August
 

(3000m)

1st September
 
(5000m Essex League)

Woodford Green haven’t actually confirmed yet that we can have the walks as normal, but this is forewarning.

Best Wishes.   Peter
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NIMBY TRIUMPH

‘The Nicola’ isn’t the only popular Essex 5 Miles race to end.  There will be no more stagings of the ‘INGATESTONE 5 MILES’, which has seen many walkers going around the 5 miles loop over many years.  Strong protests from residents in the vicinity of the finishing area, who don’t want an hour’s disruption once every 365 days, has truly put the boot in.  By tradition this race was started by a horn – long before starting pistols were outlawed in public streets.  We thank long-serving organiser HOWARD WILLIAMS for his efforts, which raised considerable sums for the Ingatestone Boys Club (who are the main losers of ‘Not In My Back Yard’ power).

WRITES DAVE SHARPE

Dear Cur,

It will be winter of discontent and, before you know it, it’ll be the 500th Essex League race.  The place to put that on could be the Arena Club on a Sunday about high noon, and should be over 3 miles or 5 kilometres (like the 300th and 400th races).  We should again do souvenir T-shirts my dear boy.  It would be a good idea to do finishers medals – the place that could do that is ‘Winning Ways’.

Let’s now think about the Essex League.  Do we want it to stagger on like a drunk or try something else?  So why not have a ‘Southern League’ instead, with Croydon, Bexley, Enfield and Essex venues? That would bring more Clubs into it, like Enfield, SWC, Trowbridge, Belgrave and Steyning along with our Essex Clubs – so the team competition would not be a ‘one-horse race’ and it could make the individual event a better thing for both men and women.  The range of races could be 3-to-50 kilometres with your best scores from the events counting, so you don’t have to do every one.  Let’s think about it now and not leave it to the last minute and fumble the ball over the try line.  We must not let this issue go into the out-tray marked ‘the dustbin’.

Yours in sport D.W. Sharpe.  IAC/SCVAC/C578

PS.
It would be a good idea to contact local jogging clubs and power walkers for 500th event (to find new blood).

WINTER OF CONTENT

Our March issue looked back at the December 1973 Ilford Christmas 10K at Chigwell Row, won by Olympian JOHN WEBB (Basildon) in 46.15.  It’s been pointed out by readers that John was in great form around that time.  Earlier in February, at the age of 37, he’d won his 1st National title at Leyland over 10 miles.  In December 73, as well as his Ilford victory he’d also won the Cambridge Harriers Open 7 Miles at Bexley in 51.55 – a course record.  98 started (2 were disqualified) and 10 teams (4 scoring) closed-in.  To cheer him up, CHRIS HOBBS (17th in 56.16) won the handicap.  JON MAY (30th in 57.49) was 2nd in the handicap.  Back to JOHN WEBB who won the top race that winter – January’s Metropolitan Police Open 7 Miles at Imber Court in 51.17 from fellow 1968 Olympian SHAUN LIGHTMAN who clocked 51.59.  179 started (7 disqualified) and 23 teams started, with 22 closing-in.  Again it was 4-to-score.  G. BIDDULPH of Brighton (9th in 53.38) won the handicap.  EDBANGER (42nd in 57.36) came 3rd in the handicap leading the London Vidarians to a team handicap victory.

FIXTURES

Sat 4 Apr

Molly Barnet Meeting (+Inter Counties)





Coventry (Warwick Uni)


1 pm





















(feature 10K race at 2.40)
Sat 4 Apr

Lee Valley Open 3,000 metres







Lea Valley Stadium



10.45





Crawley 12 Hours










Crawley Track




7 am
Sun 12 Apr

National 20K/Jnr 10K Championships






Shrewsbury

Tues 14 Apr

Veterans AC 5 Miles










Battersea Park




7 pm

Sun 19 Apr

Jeff Ford Memorial Meeting








Don Valley Stadium

Sat 25 Apr

LICC 3,000 Metres










Copthall Stadium



1 pm

Sun 26 Apr

RWA National 50K Championship







Stockton-on-Tees



11 am





Flora London Marathon









Greenwich & Blackheath


9 am

Sun 3 May

RWA YAG Championship + Open







Victoria Park





Veterans Match (England v Ireland)

Mon 4 May

Herts 3,000 Metres Championship (+ Open Veterans race)

Stevenage Track



12.30 pm





Pednor Open 5 Miles










Chesham

Wed 6 May

Eastern Veterans 1 Mile (or 2K)







Southend-on-Sea



7 pm
EMAILS BARRY INGARFIELD

I’ve read in a press release made by Peter Marlow, he talks about a recent resurgence of Race Walking being mainly, as a result of Jo Jackson’s 2 British 5000 metre records, both in Australia during the past three weeks! These are indeed exciting times in walking, with several people working very hard, with no financial gain to improve, what has become over the past two decades, a dire situation, ‘Well done to Joanne’, long may she continue to break all the records.

Now! A question I would put to the entire rank-and-file of British Race-Walking, a sport which desperately needs an inspirational National Coach: Who do they think it was, a few years ago, at Earl’s Colne, in Essex; after the National 50K, who laid the cornerstone to Jo’s great success, when this particular individual agreed to offer his services, and promptly gave Jo’s mother a master class on how to develop her daughters core strength, and general physical conditioning, and more importantly, how to improve her bio-mechanics.  Sadly, two-days later, the individual was informed that his services would not be required; obviously his lecture had sown the seeds.

Regards.  To all my readers, Barry.


Adds Hon. Ed
We now have a first-ever occasion where our Ladies UK record betters the Men’s record! 
OLDEST OLYMPIC MEDAL WINNER DIES

There’s always been close links between mainstream athletics, cycling and tug-of-war.  In earlier times athletics and cycling were linked at Essex County level and our current Essex County AAA President ERNIE JONES is a tug-of-war man. So readers will be sad to note that the UK’s oldest surviving Olympic Medal winner has died aged 92.   Hailing from Bury, HAROLD HILL (known as Harry) died of pneumonia. He struck bronze in the 4,000 metres team pursuit race in 1936 at Berlin.  A year later he became the first person to do 25 miles in 1 hour on an indoor track so netting him a world record.  In 1936 there were no riches for achieving Olympic status.  He had trouble making his own way to-and-from London (where the official Olympic party travelled from, and returned to) as he had to pay his own fares.  What meagre expenses he got went to pay for his official Olympic jacket.   Nowadays Olympians get official clothing provided on the house.  He was still turning the pedals with pace into his 80s.  Son Hedley, 63, said “Cycling was his life.  He was never happier than when he was on a bike”.
CLOSING THE RECORD BOOK
With the demise of Ilford’s Christmas 10K, it means that MARK EASTON holds (forever) all 3 of Ilford’s now defunct road races: The Chigwell Row 10K, The Summer 10K at South Park and the Romford Brewery Open 3,000 metres around that town’s cobbled Market Place.  Mark set his Chigwell Row record of 42.49 in December 1991 on a bitterly cold day.  The Race Walking Record commented that the field was lower than usual (it was 43) probably because the weather was so appalling that many potential entrants thought that it would be ‘off’.  Indeed an Ilford member from nearby Chadwell Heath never ventured out as he presumed it would not be held.

On the day nobody got changed until after 1.30 pm (for a 2 pm start) while Referee ALBERT HART thought long before giving the go ahead.  He said “Yes” and also permitted entrants to don tracksuit bottoms if they so wished.  Mark won by a big margin, 2nd being the previous year’s victor DAVE BAXTER of Steyning in 48.10 with regular supporter (and another former winner) CARL LAWTON 3rd in 48.18.  A photo was taken as the leaders approached ‘The Camelot’, which showed man of many Clubs JOHN PERKINS lying 4th.  He was to fade to 17th by his journey’s end in 56.05. 28 broke the hour.  Recently elected RWA Life Members PETER CASSIDY (8th in 52.33) and PAULINE WILSON (43rd in 72.41) were among those braving the cold.  It was also the PENHOW STRIDERS CHAMPIONSHIP, which was won by JACK THOMAS (26th in 5919) HELEN SHARRATT of Southend was 1st lady (33rd in 62.01).

These was drama ‘apres racing’. As frozen walkers filed back into the Clubhouse (then the old and much larger building) nobody had even put the tea urn on.  The 2 ladies who then did the Chigwell Row teas both thought that the event could not possibly be ‘on’, so never turned up.  Chief Timekeeper STAN HART plugged in the urn, then went over the road to the small grocery shop and purchased loads of buns and cakes.  He manned the tea counter then pitched in with the washing up.  When the now warmed-up walkers drifted off Stan sat back and sighed, “That’s the first time I’ve done any washing up for decades”.

Ilford’s activists will put their heads together to see if a replacement fixture can be staged elsewhere.
ESSEX COUNTY AAA 10 MILES CHAMPIONSHIP (+ESSEX LEAGUE) 21 FEB

This was staged in conjunction with UKA/RWA National 10 Miles Championship, staged on an ‘out and back’ course from the Lee Valley Sports Centre at Picketts Lock.  Result (showing top 3 + Essex League qualified entrants only):-

1

B. Wears


Red



70.22

2

L. Finch


Col



71.34

3

M. Doyle


Beds


75.05

5

S. Davis


Ilf



76.15

12

S. Crane


SWC/Ilf


87.13

13

J. Hall


Bel/Ltn


87.22

18

S. Uttley


Ilf



92.55

25

D. Sharpe

Ilf



98.17

27

A. Ellam


E&H



99.29

31

P. King


Bel/Ltn


102.53

33

R. Powell


E&H/Ilf


106.38

36

T. Kelly


Ilf



109.31

37

S. Pender

E&H/Ltn


109.38

38

J. Borgars

Ltn



111.10

39

J. May


E&H



112.45

43

K. Livermore

E&H/Ltn


126.08

D/Q Dan King, Dom King, A. Seddon & R. Dobson (4 out of 5 suffering this fate were from Essex, the other unlucky competitor being M. Wall).

Essex Championship:

1. S. Davis, 2. S. Crane & 3. S. Uttley.  Team – Ilford (only team closing-in).

Comment:

The conditions were far from those experienced in the corresponding race of 2008 on the same course. Last year was bitterly cold and miserable – this year it was sunny with many wearing only singlets.  SCOTT DAVIS is the proud holder of the individual trophy yet again – and he’s had this title on an ever increasing number of occasions.  It was not LAURENCE DORDOY’s day for he suffered a hamstring strain while warming-up and was then unable to take his place on the starting line.  It wasn’t BOB DOBSON’s day either, for he got involved in a heated altercation with a right tearaway of a motorist (Bob has form, as they say, for remonstrating with inconsiderate motorists, abusive pedestrians and ignorant hobbledehoys).  Sadly for Bob he was to see red again soon afterwards.  A word for TONY KELLY who made a sound debut over the 10 miles distance.  It was good to see so many Essex Walker readers coming along to help, officiate or give their support.  DAVE SHARPE phoned up to discuss the race and pointed out that only 5 Essex qualified male athletes finished, what he thought would have made for a poorly supported race if held by itself.  Perhaps the days of a ‘stand alone’ Essex 10 Miles are gone forever?  However other Essex qualified walkers were either unavailable or injured, and in the cases of those injured we hope to see them soon recovered and competing for honours.

In the Ladies race, held in conjunction, the outcome was:
1

L. Kehler



W&B

82.27

2

F. McGorum


Leic


88.37

3

D. Bradley


Ton


90.04

5

C. O’Rawe-Hobbs

Bel/CP

97.41

Here Essex only had one starter, so we thank CHELSEA for keeping the Essex flag flying on her debut over 10 Miles, so winning the County title. Congratulations!  Essex-born SUE CLEMENTS was misdirected on route and missed the race, though always enthusiastic Sue still got changed and got some miles in.[image: image8.png]



A FLAT COURSE

Congratulations to former Essex representative race walker LEW MOCKETT who in late February competed against Essex – for his now County of Sussex – on the bowls green, where he is a player of note.
ESSEX WALKER APPRECIATION
Top International Sports official PIERCE O’CALLAGHAN, upon receiving the March issue of Essex walker, wrote, “As always great to get it”.

THOUGHT FOR THE DAY

“It is always better to leave when people are asking you why you are going than when you are going”.  This might have been spoken by so many sports-persons who have held desires to ‘go out at the top’.  In fact it was uttered by former BT Chief Executive BEN VERWAAYEN during his resignation speech.

EMAILS AN ALL-TIME GREAT

In my opinion a race walker should only be penalised for a bent leg if he/she is gaining an unfair advantage over their fellow competitors.  I always thought that race walking was all about contact and this I still believe.  To disqualify Jack Fitzgerald in the SCVAC Indoor 3000m is an insult to this remarkable athlete and I think it grossly unfair that he should have suffered this face.  Jack is a marvel at 85.  I chatted to him a week back and he confessed to me that he cannot lock his legs.  At his age it is a wonder that he can still enjoy competing.  Most men of his age have trouble crossing the road let alone racing on it.  You are, in our sport, either walking or running.  Jack could hardly run if he tried so what’s with the this disqualification?

On the rare occasions that our ‘top’ walkers are in action they seem to get away with loss of contact as long as they are deemed to be locking their legs and I find this unfair to older competitors, who because the passage of time is now against them cannot lock; yet to all intents and purposes they are walking.  The RWA have got to act and act sooner rather than later to sort out this controversial matter before we start losing race walkers. (message to Steve Uttley, don’t hang up your shoes as threatened.  See if anything constructive happens first).

My other moan (again) is the lack of competition our ‘stars’ take part in.  If our ‘top’ men relied on appearance money they wouldn’t earn very much.  They would have to go cap in hand to the likes of Sharpie & Co for a loan.  Doom and gloom – no not the recession but British race walking.  One bit of brightness is the rise of Jo Jackson – go for it girl.  Congratulations Dave on your bronze medal. You turned up so deserve it.  I remember turning up for a 3000 race when world record holder for the distance to find out that there was only one other competitor – he was a self confessed scrubber and on seeing me said “I don’t  believe it, two competitors and one of them has to be Paul Nihill”, still he could always say he finished second it me; it’ll look good on his CV.

Please support British race walking.

Paul Nihill MBE.
IN THE COMMENTARY BOX

Former race walker of note, and once part of a talented Southend-on-Sea AC walking squad, administrative stalwart JUNE CORK was our announcer at the inaugural Essex County AAA Indoor Athletics Championship at the Lee Valley Stadium.  Congratulations to June on her appointment.   Another former Essex race walker giving a good account of himself in the commentary box is always enthusiastic DAVE WRIGHT of Colchester Harriers.

Yet another walker entering the commentary box is man-of-many-posts JOHN HALL who undertook that role for the Herts/Middlesex Indoor Championships at the Lee Valley Stadium.  Sadly he didn’t have a walking race to pass comment on.

FORMER ESSEX CHAMPION’S VIEWS

So Steve Davis was playing in the country champs as well that day?  Thanks for the records and walkers, both a good read but what’s going on between T. Watt and R.W.A. and all this confusion with A and B races; and all this doom and gloom.  We do seem to have some good young walkers and young new talent should be mixing with them.  A lot of other athletics events seem to be poorly supported as well.  Things go in phases so maybe walking’s turn will come again soon.

Geoff Hunwicks
“GOING UP”
Ilford’s Chigwell Row Winter Headquarters 20 years lease is almost up.  The site’s owners are raising lease charges from £125-to-£550 per quarter.  Those in high places will never understand the difficulties in trying to run local sport and amateur Clubs.


EMAILS DAVE HOBEN

Hi


You mentioned in EW an edition or two back about Essex League anniversary – would 2/2.5 miles at Earls Colne be of interest do you think?


Haven’t done the perimeter road for a while


BW,  Dave.
EMAILS OLLY FLYNN

Dear Dave,


May I through the newsletter respond to the comments in March’s issue about the e-mail that you have received stating, “Perhaps I’m wasting my time – indeed one reader has already emailed me to say that I’m obsessed with walking and that I ought to lighten-up and find some other interests”.  This is a simply an appalling comment, having known you for many more years than I wish to recall here these adjectives are entirely without merit or foundation as I do know of your many and varied interests beyond the frontiers of Race Walking.


We are incredibly fortunate to have such a kind spirited group of supporters publishing this very unique journal.  It is personable and extremely well informed, well written and gives openly a forum for many of our supporters whose voice and contribution which otherwise would not be heard, unlike the RWR that has substantial constraints due to its financial requirement.  It also involves about the well being and otherwise of our readership and any who may ventured into our sport creating the unique bond of fellowship which only enhances its worth to us all.  I, for one, really do look forward to receiving every issue with eager anticipation and I do know many others share my views and would sincerely wish that you treat such remarks as unworthy of your (and all the team involved) quite yet not insubstantial contribution to the enjoyment of our lives. 


If you wanted to know the price of a car we would purchase a copy of Glasses Guide.  The product which you so admirably edit is ‘Essex Walker’ that’s what the publication is about and what your readership expect too and I might add its additional benefit to the Race Walking fraternity too.  To say that you are obsessed by Race Walking is utter nonsense, you are delivering to us the product that we seek and we thank you wholeheartedly for the efforts that you go to in providing us with such a great read.  His comments were entirely unjustified and he should consider his language more fully when committing his very unfortunate words to print.


Dave on behalf of many of your readers wish you, and all the team do, to continue the wonderful work you do so unstintingly for our sport.


Yours sincerely,    Oliver T.

1973 AD

Our March issue featured the 2008 UK rankings.  In 1973 the lists were:-

3,000 metres track: 41 under 13.45 – 1st ROGER MILLS 12.16.8, 41st TONY MALONE 13.44.0

10,000 metres track: 43 under 49 minutes 1st ROGER MILLS 43.51.2, 43rd DAVE ROSSER 48.58.8

20 Kilometres road: 41 under 1.40.00 – 1st JAKE WARHURST 1,29.37, 41st JULIAN HOPKINS 1.39.57

50 Kilometres road: 41 under 4.55.00 – 1st BOB DOBSON 4.14.29, 41st MIKE PICTON 4.54.54

These rankings were compiled by COLIN YOUNG and they revealed that ROY THORPE was the most improved ranked walker that year, with MIKE HOLMES in close contention for that honour.
WALKER IN THE RUNNING

While the SCVAC Indoor Walk at the Lee Valley Stadium in February ignited much debate, getting on with his athletics at the same meeting was JOHN GODBEER.  John’s other love is sprinting and he struck a double M70 silver in both sprints.  John has many fast times to his credit as a race walker...and now looks after the tea counter at Bexley League races.
GET WELL SOON

PETER CASSIDY had received the plum appointment of UKA/RWA National 10 Miles Chief Judge, but he was not able to take up his post owing to a return of his shingles.  Needless to say all readers wish this true worthy a swift return to full health.
ANNUAL APPEARANCES TABLE – 
ESSEX INTEREST

Congratulations to KEVIN MARSHALL, who has topped our 2008 UK walking rankings for the athlete who has covered the most distance in walking races.  He covered a whopping 932,962 metres in competition during the calendar year.  Also in the top 20, in terms of distance covered, are much travelled SEAN PENDER (2nd Claim Loughton) in 6th position with 591.324m, STEPHEN CRANE 11th with 406.987m under his belt, OLLY BROWNE 13th with 406.987m behind him and DAVE SHARPE 19th 352.659 metres on the record.

In the number of actual appearances Essex have only 2 athletes in the top 20 (which is well down on previous tables) courtesy of DAVE SHARPE and STEPHEN CRANE who are 8th and 9th respectively finishing 38 and 36 races during the year.

Teamwise Ilford AC have slipped. On account of unavailability and injuries, from being the best UK Club outside of the Isle of Man to joint 8th (with SWC) with a combined total of 259 recorded completions, being the only Essex Club in the team top 20.

This shortened account only gives the Essex positions in the top 20.  The full table can be viewed in Issue 789 of ‘Record’.  To let you know the overall Section winners, top overall competitor in appearances is HELEN MIDDLETON who is a frequent Essex visitor (and it appears, a frequent visitor everywhere) as the good lady has recorded 66 completions – winning by a record margin of 13 appearances from 2nd placed BERNIE HERCOCK (53).  3rd spot went to enthusiastic MARK WALL (51).  A word for CHRIS FLINT and CARL LAWTON who were joint 18th as both have numerous race walking posts/positions, yet still managed to race 31 times.  A word also for SEAN PENDER in joint 31st spot with 27 completions – truly remarkable since he started most journeys from Dublin!  Top lady in terms of distance covered was SUE REY who accounted for 564.123m.  Top ‘team’ was, again ISLE OF MAN (UNATTACHED) with 1,562 appearances.  In summary 2008 saw 8,247 performances recorded by 2,929 difference race walkers (slightly up on 2007).  Of those 1,993 only walked one race!  The number walking 10 races or more was 182 (down from 203), 15 or more races 109 (down from 111) and those racing 20 times or more were 63 (same as in 2007).
“BACK ON THE ROAD AGAIN”

So recorded REO Speedwagon, and it could apply to Estuary duo STEVE ALLEN and OLLY BROWNE.  Steve’s now back in training after his nasty injury, picked up at the recent Hastings Marathon, while Olly – who spent a week in Southend General Hospital followed by a week off work – has also been seen out training hard.  Olly thanks readers for their kind gesture of get-well cards and messages.  Olly’s enthusiasm knows no bounds as he’s put his name down for April’s Crawley 12 Hours and is also entering the Newmarket 100 Miles.
FINANCIAL PRIORITIES

£50 million is the shortfall in funding for Team GB (as it’s now dubbed) at the 2012 Olympics, which will mean reductions in size of our National teams. But...wait for it...£355 million is the amount being spent (latest budget figure that is) on the Media Centre for these 2012 Olympics.

ANY TAKERS?

If you fancy a race in Holland check out www.tigch.nl/snelwandelen
LUGANO REPORT FROM ANDI DRAKE

Jo Jackson (Redcar RWC) broke yet another British Record in taking victory in the EAA Permit Meeting, Gran Prenio Citta di Lugano.  In perfect conditions on the flat picturesque lakeside course Jackson competing for Team England, set the early pace alongside Russian Olga Povalyanyeva.  Just before 5km Povalyanyeva began to pull away passing 5km in 22.32 to Jackson’s 22.42, however, a storming last 4.12 kilometre saw Jackson storm past the Russian to take victory to set a new British Record of 1.31.16 removing the 1.31.33 she set in Beijing from the record.  Jackson’s victory also puts her top of the IAAF Race Walking Challenge standings on 8 points.  Jackson said “I am pleased with the win, but disappointed with the time as I was forced to hold back once I received my second card just before 8km”  Jackson is now a second away from the A standard required for the World Championships in Berlin this year.

Jackson’s performance was the highlight for an excellent day for British race walking.  In the Junior Men’s 10 Kilometres Ben Wears took over a minute for his personal best in finishing 2nd place in 42.11 to German Carl Dohmman (42.49).  Behind him Mark O’Kane (Coventry Godiva Harriers) smashed his personal best in to record 44.53 in 5th place.  He was followed up by Tom Bosworth (Tonbridge AC) who removed almost 3 minutes from his personal best in clocking 45.29 in 8th.  They were followed by Alex Wright (Belgrave Harriers) 46.27.  All 4 were well inside the UKA guideline time for the European Cup of 47.00.

Team England were represented by the Colchester Harriers trio of Dominic King, Luke Finch and Daniel King in the senior men’s 20km.  Daniel set the early pace amongst the trio, but Dominic passed 5km in 21.33 ahead of twin brother Daniel 21.38 and Luke Finch in his first international race since his comeback to the event last year.  By the halfway mark Dominic was still leading the trio in 43.30, whilst Daniel was just behind in 43.41 and Finch 43.51.  In the second half despite tiring over the last few laps Dominic hung on to record his fastest time since 2003 clocking 1.28.33 (for 10th place) to go to the top of the Power of 10 Rankings for 2009.  Finch passed Daniel King with 5km left to record a huge new personal best of 1.28.38 in 11th and Daniel bought the team home in  1.28.51. Team England were 2nd to Belarus in the team event.

“A SNAKE IN THE GRASS”

That’s the title of an Alan Ayckbourn play which is being performed in Downham Market by DADS (Downham Amateur Dramatic Society) on April 30th and May 1st and 2nd.  Cast members include leading light CATH DUHIG of Loughton AC and the Centurions.  Providing there aren’t too many curtain calls, performances are timed to ensure that audience members can make the last train out of Downham Market.  See Cath at the meetings and book your tickets now.
ESSEX WALKERS 1ST

The first 2 entries received for the Newmarket 100 Miles in the Men’s and Women’s categories were from Centurion ANDREW WILMOT (Hadleigh Road Runners) and JACKIE COX (Loughton AC).

BIG TEST FOR GREAT SCOTT

Representing Scotland, Ilford’s protagonist SCOTT DAVIS lined up for Sunday’s GRAN PREMIO CITTA DI LUGANO 20 Kilometres Walk, held over a flat 2K circuit on the scenic banks of Switzerland’s Lake Lugano in perfect sunny conditions with no breeze.

It was a European Athletics Permit Meeting and only open to notables, hence it was a top class International field which faced the starter.  From the ‘off’ Davis maintained a fast, but even, pace hitting halfway in an excellent 47 minutes and 15 seconds before keeping up his relentless progress to finish 21st (from 44) in a time of 94 minutes and 10 seconds during which time he was seen to be stylish, powerful and untroubled.  This time was his personal best and got the Ilford athlete closer towards closer towards a Commonwealth Games time standard.  It was an important meeting to be seen doing well at, for as well as his Coach – Club Colleague DAVE KATES – he was on show before the UK National Coach ANDI DRAKE and other International Selectors.  The ability to hold a steady fast pace is a tactic that Davis has honed to perfection, as seen by his status as the reigning UK National 50K for the past 4 years when successfully employing such strategies to wear down rivals.

Further up the result sheet was a good display of ‘team packing’ from Colchester Harriers DOMINIC KING (10th), LUKE FINCH (11th) and DAN KING (12th) who clocked 1.28.33 (43.30 at halfway), 1.28.38 (43.51) and 1.28.51 (44.82) respectively.  The Kings are now well established figures on the European scene.

On the undercard there was a Masters 10K held simultaneously with the main event, which saw sprightly Ilford veteran ALAN O’RAWE place 9th, from 11, in 66 minutes and 52 seconds.  In a top quality Ladies 10K CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS flew the Scottish & Essex flags to come 8th (from 12) in 57.09.  The event proved yet more travelling success for ‘Perkins Tours’.
LEA OR LEA?

AMOS SEDDON has raised the different spellings of the Lea Valley and the Lee Valley.  Upstream of Hertford the River Lea has a 100% spelling of Lea.  Between Hertford and the Thames the spelling is both Lee and Lea with the latter most common, such as in Leamouth, Lea Bridge and Lea Valley Railway Lines.   The settlements of Luton and Leyton are both taken from the river and mean ‘farmstead of the River Lea’.  Spelling has been in doubt since early times. In Anglo-Saxon it was spelt Ligan, Ligean and Lygan.  In early medieval times it was spelt both Luye and Leye.  It comes originally from a Celt word – lug – which means ‘bright or light’ or ‘river devoted to the god Lugus’.  The Management of Picketts Lock prefer the spelling Lee Valley.  So now you know..it’s all a matter of choice from early days to nowadays!

TRAINING WITH THE GREAT

Many may be envious of Essex born Centurion’s Vice Captain SUE CLEMENTS who, on a recent holiday in Israel, managed to get in some training sessions with the one-and-only Olympian and former London-to-Brighton victor SHAUL LADNEY.  Shaul himself was recently on BBC Radio 4 talking giving views on March’s attack on International Cricket stars and recollecting personal experience of such dangers from the 1972 Munich Olympics.
DANGLING CARROT

At the RWA National 20K (Shrewsbury – 12th April) there will be £100 cash waiting for the first competitor to beat the 1964 Tokyo Olympic Games 20K winning time of KEN MATTHEWS MBE.  It’s 89.34, and Ken will be there to present it.  So folks, “roll-up, roll-up” as the showman cries!
WARM WELCOMES

At the PAT FUREY TROPHIES MEETING we saw a return to racing action of former Ilford 2nd Claimer GARY SMITH, who we were pleased to see giving a good account of himself.  Gary’s efforts were rewarded as he closed home Enfield’s ‘traditional’ 4-to-score team (as stipulated by the sponsor Pat himself).  Also in Enfield’s team was former International DON COX who has raced with distinction for Essex Clubs Chelmsford AC, Southend-on-Sea AC, Ilford AC and Colchester Harriers in his action-packed athletics career.

In the main race it was an Essex 1-2-3 as taking those positions (from 40 starters) were PHIL BARNARD (CP), STEPHEN CRANE (SWC/Ilf) and JOHN HALL (Bel/Ltn).  Ilford retained the Pat Furey Team Trophy scoring STEVE UTTLEY, LAURENCE DORDOY, DAVE SHARPE and MIKE HINTON).  Star of the show was young LOUISE KENT (unattached) who was 7th overall in 45.26.  It was her first ever race and Coach BARRY INGARFIELD looked on with pride.

BY ROYAL APPOINTMENT

“And what do you do?” is the usual question.  HM The Queen paid a formal visit to the Britvic Depot where LAURENCE DORDOY is employed, and was on shift at the time.  Perhaps ‘Ma’am’ had popped in to pick up a few cases of J2O as well as meeting Laurence?
“EVENING ALL”

Man of many posts CHRIS FLINT used his speech time to announce that he would be stepping down as Chairman of the Metropolitan Police Walking Club at their AGM in July.  That gives time for potential successors to form a queue.  Some years ago Chris only found out that he’d been voted-in as Chairman...by reading the news in Essex Walker.  He’d apologised for his absence at the MPWC AGM and when nobody came forward as Chairman, the meeting decided to vote-in somebody who wasn’t there – and therefore couldn’t say “no”.  So make sure you’re at the next AGM if you don’t want to be voted into High Office.  Also now stepping down is enthusiastic Annual Dinner & Reunion organiser KAREN ‘Paddy’ Bailey who is retiring from the Service (as it’s now called).  We sincerely thank both for their fine and much appreciated efforts.

AN EMAIL FROM
 ‘NAME AND ADDRESS SUPPLIED’

On a bright and breezy afternoon, 14 March 2009, at Lea Valley, Picketts Lock, at the Enfield and Haringey AC open 5 mile race, the proof that years of experience, good coaching and dedication was at last clear for all to see, when complete athletics novice, Lucy Kent, age 23, a breath-of-spring, in her debut race, and in great style, stormed to 7th place in a time of 45:26. It is well worth mentioning that Lucy, coached by race-walking guru, Barry Ingarfield has only been under his wing for 3-months. As the 2012 London Olympics and Britain’s race-walking showcase gets ever closer; we now certainly have a burning question that demands an answer, ‘What improvements would Barry’s unique expertise do to the performance of our national squad?’
EMAILS STEVE UTTLEY


I know governing bodies are voluntary but they leave me in despair with their bureaucratic ways they really do.  Why in a dying sport (athletics is dying no question) are we trying as hard as we can to discourage people from entering things with six week closing dates?

Steve

Adds Hon. Ed.

Steve is referring to our Essex County AAA 3,000 metres Walking Championship, for which entries close on April 3rd.  Readers...take heed and be warned. DA.
EDUCATED AT CAMBRIDGE

Congratulations to SUE CLEMENTS for initiating a 6 weeks race walking course in Cambridge, and for getting maximum publicity in the Cambridge City Sports Brochure.  Let’s hope it pulls in prospects and Sue’s undoubted enthusiasm is rightly rewarded.

THREE DECADES

It’s been pointed out that DAVE AINSWORTH has gone 3 decades between winning Essex County AAA Individual medals.  During the 70s heyday when individual medals were hard to come by with well supported races.  DA earned the bronze medal in the 1975 Essex 50K and went one better in 1979 when striking silver in the same event (both at Basildon).  Fast forward 3 decades to 2009 and DA picked up an Essex County Indoor 3,000 metres individual bronze – albeit by default as only 3 entered this inaugural event!

TIMES CHANGE

No walker but a respected athlete, ALASTAIR McCORQUODALE (of printing firm McCorquodale & Co) has died aged 83.  He was an Olympic silver medallist as part of the 1948 4 X 100 metres squad.  He missed out on a 100 metres medal when, as one of 3 who clocked 10.4 seconds behind the winner, was adjudged to have been 4th – this being the first Olympics using photo finish technology.  Alistair was a true amateur, leaving his Office a little early to get along to the White City on the Central Line for evening heats.  Never over-concerned about training he was often seen stubbing out a cigarette before going onto the track.  After 1948 he concentrated more on cricket and represented the MCC having his efforts recorded in Wisden.  Such days are far removed from the full-time lottery funded superstars of today!
FREE £2,500 BESPOKE WALKING HOLIDAY

To win this prize, in Scotland without any required purchase...just visit www.bovril.co.uk by July 31st.
  Good Luck.

WALKERS ROUNDABOUT COURSE

Among the 84 diners at the successful annual Metropolitan Police Walking Club Dinner & Reunion were KEN & MARGARET LIVERMORE . To avoid entering London’s Congestion Charge Area during its last few minutes they went around-and-around Marble Arch, then repeated this tactic at Hyde Park Corner to while away those minutes before the evening free entry period commenced. Good initiative!”

WINTER IS OVER

The latest Bexley Winter League Series ended on March 21st, where the Organisers were rewarded with a good turnout.  Long may it continue.
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“NEVER VOLUNTEER”


That’s the sound advice given to all new recruits in the armed forces.  Well Essex Walker is giving you exactly the opposite advice.  Local organiser RON WALLWORK has issued a flier seeking many, many volunteers for (a) the CAPTAIN BARCLAY RE-ENACTMENT walk at Newmarket from Friday 29th May-to-Friday 10th July and (b) the WALK FOR ALL WEEKEND (including our UK 100 Miles Championship and Moulton 5 Miles) based at Newmarket’s famous Rowley Mile Racecourse on Saturday 11th/Sunday 12th July.  Such events don’t stage themselves so helpers are required.  If not walking, please consider offering your services.  If doing the Moulton, perhaps you can assist during other parts of the day while in town?  As well as this flier, details are in ‘Enfield Walker’.  Please register names and times of availability with Ron at the meetings, or on 01638-751869 or emailing � HYPERLINK "mailto:randjwallwork@btinternet.com" �randjwallwork@btinternet.com�.











